
 
 

  

AUDITOR GENERAL 

 STATE OF FLORIDA 
 401 Claude Pepper Building 

 111 West Madison Street  
 Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1450 

 
October 7, 2011 

 
 

Senator Jim Norman, Chair 
Joint Legislative Auditing Committee 
111 West Madison Street, Room 876 
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1400 
 
Dear Senator Norman, 
 
Section 11.45(2)(j), Florida Statutes, requires us to, no later than 18 months after the release of a report on the 
audit of a local governmental entity, perform such appropriate follow-up procedures as deemed necessary to 
determine the audited entity's progress in addressing the findings and recommendations contained within our 
previous report.  This correspondence is to notify you of the results of our follow-up procedures conducted 
to determine Flagler County’s progress in addressing findings in our report No. 2009-194.  

We inquired of the Flagler County Board of County Commissioners and the Clerk of the Circuit Court 
regarding actions taken to address the findings in report No. 2009-194.  Responses to our inquiries, and 
documentation obtained in support of the responses, provided the basis for our determinations.  Based on 
the procedures applied, we concluded that of the 11 findings included in report No. 2009-194, Flagler 
County’s actions corrected 9 findings and partially corrected 1 finding.  Flagler County had no occasion to 
correct 1 finding.  The table below indicates the status for each finding. 
 

# Finding 

Status of Finding 

 Corrected 
Partially 

Corrected
No Occasion 

to Correct 

1 Use of Restricted Resources X   

2 Capital Budget Preparation & Adoption  X  

3 Capital Budget Monitoring X   

4 Payment Processing X   

5 Construction Contract Monitoring & 
Administration 

  X 

6 Written Policies & Procedures X   

7 Fraud Policies & Procedures X   

8 Reporting of Checks Issued from County 
Depository 

X   

9 Employment Agreements X   

10 Public Records Request X   

11 Preparation of Board Meeting Minutes X   

 Totals 9 1 1 
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Attachment A provides additional details for the finding that Flagler County had an occasion to correct, but 
only partially corrected.  Attachment B provides the response concerning this finding from the Flagler County 
Board of County Commissioners.  Please advise if you or your staff have any questions regarding this 
information. 

The Auditor General follow-up procedures performed were conducted in accordance with applicable generally 
accepted government auditing standards.  Those standards require that we plan and perform procedures to 
obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our conclusions.  We believe that the 
evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our conclusions based on our objectives. 

Please address inquiries regarding these matters to Marilyn D. Rosetti, CPA, Audit Manager, by e-mail at 
marilynrosetti@aud.state.fl.us or by telephone at (850) 487-4413. 

 
 
      Sincerely, 
 

  
 

     David W. Martin, CPA 
      Auditor General 
 
 
Attachment 
 
c: Kathy DuBose, Staff Director, Joint Legislative Auditing Committee 
   Flagler County Board of County Commissioners 
   Flagler County Clerk of the Circuit Court 
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Capital Budget Preparation and Adoption 

Previously Reported 

The Flagler County Board of County Commissioners (Board) adopted the budget for its major 
capital projects at the fund level, limiting its control at the project level.  Also, budget amendments 
were adopted at the sub-object code level rather than at the level originally adopted.  Additionally, 
amounts brought forward from prior fiscal years were overstated for the 2005-06 and 2006-07 fiscal 
years, and capital budget control procedures did not ensure that capital budgets were amended to 
show the actual fund balances available from prior fiscal years when those amounts were known.  
Further, the County Administrator could enhance the policies and procedures regarding the capital 
projects budgetary process. 

Results of Follow-Up Procedures 

The Board’s actions partially corrected this finding.  As to the recommendations for this 
finding, the results of our follow-up procedures disclosed: 

We recommended that the Board separately adopt annual operating budgets, capital budgets, and 
capital programs.  In doing so, we recommended that the Board consider adopting project-level 
budgets for major capital projects.  The adopted budget resolutions for the 2009-10 and 2010-11 
fiscal years referred to “Schedule A” which provided the detail by fund, by function.  As also noted 
in report No. 2009-194, on the County’s Web site, within the 2009-10 and 2010-11 fiscal year 
budgets, the County included a Capital Projects section that detailed total budgets by project.  
However, there were no capital budgets or project-level budgets formally adopted by the Board.  
Quarterly update reports to the Board provided the budget for the current year with the actual 
amounts expended by project for the current year.  As a result, although the Board is provided 
information by project, it did not formally adopt capital or project-level budgets.  The Board’s actions 
did not correct this portion of the finding. 

We recommended that the Board ensure that budget amendments are adopted at the same level as 
the original budget.  Budget amendments during the follow-up period included a Schedule A, which 
amended the budgets as adopted; however, they also contained a Schedule B which provided detail 
at the sub-object level, with explanations as to why the budgets were amended.  The detail provided 
in Schedule B included some project numbers but were not arranged to detail the entire project 
budget, what was amended, and the resulting total project budgets.  As it appears that Schedule B 
was intended to simply provide more detail to the Board regarding the amendments indicated in 
Schedule A, and Schedule A was at the same level as the adopted budget, the Board’s actions adequately 
corrected this portion of the finding. 

We recommended that the Board ensure that “undesignated” amounts are budgeted as reserves for 
future construction rather than as expenditures.  A review of the 2009-10 and 2010-11 fiscal year 
budgets disclosed no instances where the County used the terminology “undesignated;” rather, the 
budgets indicated amounts for “reserves/contingency.”  As a result, the Board’s actions adequately 
corrected this portion of the finding. 

We recommended that the County Administrator consider incorporating Government Finance 
Officers Association-recommended budgetary practices, institute a procedure that ensures 
amendment of the budget when final amounts from the prior fiscal year differ from the estimates 
used in preparing the initial budget, and provide the Board with project-to-date expenditure data for 
multi-year projects.  Several new budgetary practices were adopted during the follow-up period.  
Further, although budget amendments were adopted to adjust prior year balances brought forward, 
we found material differences in most fund types, although the countywide total was materially 
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correct.  The Board receives project-to-date expenditure data and up to five years in the estimated 
budget as part of the budget adoption process.  During the year, the Board receives quarterly status 
reports that show current year budget and actual current year expenditures by project.  Thus, the 
Board’s actions partially corrected this portion of the finding.  
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